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	Meeting Title
	Torquay Town Deal Board

	Date/Time
	Friday 16th April 2021, 9.30am

	Venue
	Zoom Conference Call 

	Attendees
	Vince Flower (VF) (Chair), Kevin Foster (KF), Cllr Swithin Long (SL), Kevin Mowat (KM), Alan Denby (AD), Jim Parker (JP), Susie Colley (SC), Julie Brandon (JB), Mike Watson (MW), Jason Garside (JG), Monika Lewis (ML), Andrew Robertson (AR), Emma Hext (EH), Terri Johnson (TJ) (Minutes)


	[image: image3.png][ORBAY




	Torquay Town Deal
MINUTES OF MEETING



 MINUTES
	1.
	Welcome and Apologies 
	By Who

	1.1
	VF thanked the Board for their attendance and noted apologies from David Ralph, Laurence Frewin, Brandon Murphy, Henry Seymour, Carolyn Custerson and Tracey Cabache.
VF advised of a slight change in agenda order to accommodate KF availability and that Gingko, Michael Grubb Studios and Martin Thomas will join the meeting at 10am to provide an update on Lightplay.
	


	2.
	Minutes of Last Meetings and Matters Arising
	By Who

	2.1
	MW expressed concern on page 7 of the last minutes that makes reference to committing to trial closures of Fleet Walk to hold events as Stagecoach have not been consulted.
JB responded that this relates to the Strand improvements and following a Community Board meeting, it was a commitment made by a Council representative to a trial series of road closures to host events.  JB noted that the Community Board has suggested six potential dates over to the Council representative and is waiting on next steps.

MW advised that this has not been brought to his attention and it will cause major disruptions, however will consider the potential once consulted.  MW did highlight that Union Street which is pedestrianised could be used for events.

AD suggested that KM/AD pick this up outside of the meeting to make sure that any information passed through is being sent to the correct teams and that Stagecoach needs to be part of the process to see what events may come forward and the impact on the buses.   
SC was aware of the consultation but was not aware of any events.  JB clarified that the Community Board were advised that there would be a consultation which was agreed by the Town Deal Board.  However, as the consultation has not yet been carried out the last Community Board discussed holding trial events and subsequently this is first opportunity JB has been able to raise this. 
MW asked who has been involved in the consultation as Stagecoach have not been given the opportunity to respond and have disability groups and bus users been involved.  JB reiterated that the consultation has not yet taken place. It was to be an online consultation which wasn’t put in place and as a decision had to be made at pace to progress the Strand scheme, the Community Board gave their commitment to support the Strand scheme if it was agreed the consultation would still happen.  There is now less urgency as the Strand scheme has been approved therefore events could run alongside the consultation process.  Another option might be that rather than Fleet Street be permanently pedestrianised, that it is pedestrianised for limited times of the year for events.
MW registered his concerns with the process which seems to have been distorted since it was discussed at previous Town Deal Boards but will wait until he is in receipt of clarification from AD/KM.
	AD/KM

	2.2
	VF confirmed that he has reached out to the Chair of the Health Trust with regard to representation on this Board and awaiting a response.
	

	2.3
	Reports have improved and were tabled.  Board to provide feedback if required.
	

	2.4
	KM confirmed that a meeting has been scheduled with Agatha Christie Ltd.
	

	2.5
	Following the Community Board, there are concerns on traffic movement on the Strand, especially large vehicles bringing boats in and asked if there is documentation they can view to allay the concerns on the traffic movement.  It was also highlighted the need to ensure cycle paths are clearly defined on pavements due to mobility issues and would like more information on how this is being considered.

AD gave reassurance that Highways and the Harbour Authority were involved and that the junction is able to deal with large vehicle movement.  If there are any formal assessments AD will circulate or any other information to provide assurance.

KM highlighted that the harbour is a functioning port and as such will be seeking clear drawings to ensure that articulated vehicles will have full access.  With regard to the cycle paths.  Consultation has taken place on a local cycling and walking plan and there are concerns around cycle routes on the promenade and albeit on the current design, due to the concerns that may change.  
JB advised that the Community Board stressed the importance of consulting with access groups as the projects move forward.
	AD


	3.
	Town Deal Highlight Report
	By Who

	3.1
	AD asked the Board to note that the Risk Register does not include a residual risk column which will be added once the mitigation factors are taken into account, for the next meeting.
	

	3.2
	Michael Grubb Studios and Gingko will join the meeting shortly to provide an update on Lightplay.  In terms of Upton Park and Princess Gardens, the progress is positive and with Upton Park, several areas of the park is being used intensively.
Princess Gardens, there is some outstanding works which will be completed in April.
	

	3.3
	KF felt that the Highlight Reports and structure have improved to ensure focus is on the overall projects and timelines but requires further development on project delivery, key milestones, where Board decisions are required and timeframes to enable more focused discussions.
	

	3.4
	AD reported that the Council have agreed to co-fund the survey at the Pavilion and that he has had sight of draft architectural drawings on how the Pavilion could be restored.  The project team will discuss the sketches with political colleagues in the first instance, which could potentially be shared at the June Board Meeting.
JB asked if there was any information that could be shared on the possible use of the Pavilion and if there will be a consultation.  AD responded that it is premature to speculate at this time as the focus initially will be on the restoration work.  There have been expressions of interest around food and leisure but whether the Council go down the route of advertising for interest or for something more specific will be answered sometime in the Summer.
SC queried the plans for the car park and would there be any development including any possible buildings of height.  AD advised that as the car park is not within Council ownership he is unable to comment, however any development will be subject to planning.  The schemes being discussed are respecting the challenges of the previous planning application so there is some height but no towers.  
SL gave reassurance that any scheme will be no higher than that already in place.
JB mentioned a planning application to develop Beacon Cove which was approximately 3 metres high which Planning suggested was too high for a conservation area and although not suggesting this should be the case for the Harbour, it is interesting to note the different messaging from Planning on applications around that area.
	

	3.5
	Following feedback from the last meeting, AD circulated the Town Deal programme and is looking to have programme level Highlight Reports and Risk Registers for all the projects.  The spreadsheet circulated is a snap shot at a point in time but will change as the process progresses.  Summer will see additional milestones and therefore dates will change however this will be the information tabled at future meetings and the Risk Register will be updated as and when required.
	

	3.6
	VF asked TJ to ensure that for future agendas, Town Investment Plan Highlight Report is a standard item 3, with programme level reports linked in.
	TJ/AD

	3.7
	VF welcomed Michael Grubb Studios (MGS), Gingko Design (GD) and Martin Thomas (MT), TDA’s Executive Director of Torbay Culture to the meeting.  

AD felt it useful that the project team attend the Board to provide an update given the interest the Board has shown in the Lightplay project. The project team was introduced. 
GD outlined that the engagement process was formulated in an ‘open minded’ way to enable the public to contribute and be involved.  The project team will take on board the feedback and will respond and develop on that feedback.

A presentation was given to the Community Board earlier in the week which was very positive with helpful contributions.
MGS shared a slide presentation.  The focus is mainly looking at the lower walkway parallel to the highway, taking into consideration the wider concept of the blue steps, the non-working lights, maintained lights, location to the highway lighting, lighting positions and angles.  There is vandalism at the higher level and around the viewing platform.
The concept of the scheme is around health, happiness and wellbeing.  There is a science in light around health, with warmer tones and hues being relaxing and calming which inspired the theme of a sunset, creating a permanent environment for people to visit, stroll and have an emotional connection to nature.
Due to the budget allocation, MGS looked at how to use this allocation efficiently and the locations to have an impact for the sunset narrative.  The positions being considered will ensure there is no gridlock and will allow easy flow through for the public.  Equally there are natural trees that need to be considered in terms of layout both by day and night.
GD confirmed that the engagement closes at the end of today and has had a good response.  The responses showed approximately twice the number of people with positive and/or helpful comments as opposed to negative.  It highlighted that a substantial number of people would like to see the whole walkway lit which goes beyond the remit but keen to respond to.
The project team are looking at surveys, technical detail in terms of supply and control and next week, once consultation concludes will progress the project further.
	

	3.8
	VF thanked the project team and invited KF to provide feedback before he departs the meeting.

KF thanked the project team for an enjoyable presentation and was in favour of the sunset theme, reiterating the importance of Executive Summaries at the start to the sessions to allow focus on decision making, milestones and overall risks.  VF agreed that it is important for the strategic outlook to be at the front part of the meeting.
KF left the meeting.
	

	3.9
	VF pleased that the Community Board provided positive feedback. Following any consultations you do get a wide range of comments and it is important that we as a Board listen to this feedback and to ensure contractors and suppliers do likewise so the public are not under the impression that it is a done deal.

JB confirmed that the Community Board are really supportive and liked the idea of addressing the whole site and colour scheme but conscious of the budget given the complications of the project.   It was an impressive consultation and pleased to see that feedback is being taken into account with modifications in response to that.
AR enjoyed the presentation and liked the ideas.  MGS confirmed a query from A that the Columns which will have two different types of lighting – the projection from the top onto the rock walk and the ambient lighting on the walkway.

SC was pleased feedback has been responded to but has concern regarding the blue lighting and appreciates that the blue will not go with the theme but you are only looking one way at the steps for the light to be visible and how visual will the light be around the Bay and for example cruise liners that may visit.  
MGS responded that if the lights are so bright to be seen across the Bay, it may not be a particularly good experience.  The steps are an all or nothing and the current upright Columns going to the platform, although acknowledge they don’t work, will be part of the process.  The changing of the steps, there is a budget cost which is less than anticipated so is possible.  There will always been differing viewing angles but there are lights on the harbour side, the bridge and the boats, with new lighting along the harbour.  By making a sunset theme, it becomes a strong statement in its entirety giving a collective impact due to the size of the site.
ML questioned when the consultation closes and with the artwork for the Columns, will this be chosen with the South Devon College students, involving local artists, etc.  MGS clarified that it will essentially be a graphic metal sheet slotted into the Column.  The detail of who may have input into the design has yet to be considered once the consultation closes today.
VF asked on the next steps following the consultation period and how the public will be made aware of the outcome.  GD responded that the indicative timeline is that the technical design will be complete end April early May to go to tender for local contractors for a two stage implementation process.  In terms of the consultation outcome, the project team will work with the Council comms team to disseminate the final plans.  MGS mentioned that the technical design does not need to include the graphic panel element which can be included with installation.
AD advised that once the technical design has been signed off, is looking to table this at the May Community and Town Deal Boards, together with the proposed installation.
SC asked on the budget allocation and will there be funds to update the existing lighting.  GD confirmed that the project value is £200k inclusive of fees, so to ensure the project does not go over budget, MGS will take a flexible approach to remove and add Columns as the project progresses now that the Columns could be spread through the site and not in clusters.  MT clarified that the £200k budget includes contingency and it is the team’s intention to ensure the budget works as hard as possible.  There have been variations following the engagement process but the approach taken will make sure there is as a significant impact for the money.  Most of the budget will be spent on ensuring that the product provides the best result for the people of Torbay.
JB is aware of comments that this project is taking longer to deliver than the other projects but the presentation today has shown why this is the case as it is being delivered from a standing start whereas the other projects were ready to go.  It is therefore important that as a group to focus on the positives, for example if the installation is scheduled for September time it is ideal as the evenings get dark quicker.  As this is a very good project and if the budget does not cover all the work, consideration needs to be given on alternative funding.  

KM gave assurance that the Council will reach into funding resources where it can.  Once the projects are delivered, there is the revenue funding element for maintenance which is equally important so it is a constant challenge.  
VF thanked the project team for their attendance wishing them the luck with the next stage and looks forward to receiving a proposal for the next meeting.

MT thanked the Board for their positive engagement.
	

	3a
	Accelerated Projects Highlight Report
Upton Park
Upton Park is going well with some outstanding work but the substantive work has been complete.  SL mentioned that over Easter the space was well used so encouraging, looks lighter and good to see the new tree planning.

Princess Gardens
The financial summary is correct however, the bullet points are incorrect as it relates to Upton Gardens for which AD apologised.   

Most works complete.  Outstanding works will be complete in April and space will be handed back next week.  Funding spent, including s106 monies.
SC queried item 2 around conduits and the cables.  KM confirmed the water is in but the power is currently conduits to allow cables to be fed through to outside of the Banjo.  If additional funding is secured that part of the project can be completed.  

SC queried item 9 prom LED lighting, does this refer to the LED lights on top of the posts and differs from illumination festoon lighting shown in no. 11?  KM clarified that there are street lights which will have LED fittings.  The festoon lighting will be replaced with LED lighting and will be controlled via a wifi link and tied into Theatre lighting. 

SC queried ground work extras. KM responded that when digging up the crazy paving it was found that existing services were not closed off sufficiently and subsequently an additional cost.

SL expanded on the event space.   SL and Cllr Darling met with the BID company to discuss the Council better working together with the BID company around events as there will be some funding available.  Also conversation are taking place to source extra funding for the events infrastructure.
	


	4.
	Any Other Business
	By Who

	4.1
	JB mentioned that the Community Board are mindful that as projects come to completion and other projects progress and the time pressures on officers and members of the Board, that there is just one person in between meetings that can email with any questions, for example JB for the Community Board, a member of Friends of Upton Park etc.  Therefore the Community Board terms of reference have been amended to reflect that there will be the one person that will direct these questions and sought the views of the Board.
It was agreed that this will be very helpful and thanked JB.
	


Date of Next Meetings:
Friday 14th May at 9.30 am
Minutes recorded by: Terri Johnson
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